
Possibilities	for	engagement	with	States	facing	human	rights	challenges:	
Lessons-learned	and	good	practices	
	
	
Mr.	Chair,		
	
As	 one	 of	 the	 participants	 in	 yesterday’s	 session	 noted,	 paragraph	 5f	 of	 GA	
resolution	60/251	is	commonly	supposed	to	have	two	key	elements	–	namely	to	
‘contribute	 towards	 the	 prevention	 of	 violations,’	 and	 to	 ‘respond	promptly	 to	
human	rights	emergencies.’	However,	it	actually	has	three.	Paragraph	5f	is	clear	
that	when	 exercising	 this	 prevention	mandate,	 the	 Council	 shall	work	 through	
‘cooperation	and	dialogue’.		
	
This	is	important	because	it	very	much	goes	against	the	grain	of	how	the	Council,	
and	the	Commission	before	it,	has	tended	to	address	human	rights	violations.			
	
The	traditional	approach	to	violations	has	been,	I	would	argue,	two-fold.		
	
First,	it	has	tended	to	be	reactive	in	nature.	The	Council	has	tended	to	wait	until	a	
situation	 has	 reached	 a	 high	 level	 of	 seriousness,	 often	 involving	 gross	 and	
systematic	violations,	before	acting.		
	
Second,	and	with	some	exceptions,	that	reaction	has	usually	been	characterized	
by	public	criticism	and	condemnation	–	the	famous	‘naming	and	shaming’	-	and	
eventually	 by	 the	 establishment	 of	 public	 investigative	 and	 accountability	
mechanisms.		
	
The	word	‘public’	is	important	here,	as	during	the	time	of	the	Commission	it	was	
used	 to	 differentiate	 these	 types	 of	 public	mechanisms	 from	more	 confidential	
mechanisms	like	the	1503	Procedure	–	now	the	CCP.		
	
Mr.	Chair,		
	
Today	I	will	make	one	central	argument,	and	then	try	to	back	it	up	by	looking	at	
the	different	core	elements	of	the	Council’s	prevention	mandate.	
	
The	 central	 argument	 is	 this:	 the	 Council	 will	 only	 be	 able	 to	 effectively	
implement	 its	 prevention	 mandate	 under	 paragraph	 5f	 if	 States	 and	 other	
stakeholders	are	willing	 to	 shift	mindsets	and	consider	new	approaches:	 i.e.	 to	
move	from	reaction	to	prevention,	and	from	confrontation	to	engagement.		
	
Mr.	Chair,		
	
This	does	not	mean	the	more	traditional	approaches	to	addressing	situations	of	
violations	are	wrong	or	obsolete.	They	are	not.	Where	prevention	fails,	or	where	
a	 concerned	 States	 refuses	 to	 engage	 in	meaningful	 cooperation	 and	 dialogue,	
then	 other	 approaches	 must,	 of	 course,	 continue	 to	 be	 part	 of	 the	 Council’s	
toolkit,	as	made	clear	in	other	parts	of	GA	resolution	60/251.			
	



But	 it	does	mean	that	 the	Council	should	be	willing	to	 try	to	engage	concerned	
States	and	regional	organizations	in	processes	of	dialogue	and	cooperation,	and	
it	 does	 mean	 the	 Council	 should	 consider	 supplementing	 its	 existing	 public	
toolkit	with	confidential	procedures	and	mechanisms	premised	on	building	trust	
and	preventing	further	violations.		
	
Mr.	Chair,		
	
What	does	this	mean	in	practice?	How	to	shift	mindsets	and	build	trust?	How	to	
develop	 new	 approaches	 premised	 on	 cooperation	 and	 dialogue?	 How	 to	
effectively	prevent	violations	and	the	emergence	of	crises?		
	
Here	 I	 will	 look	 first	 at	 primary	 prevention	 –	 i.e.	 preventing	 violations	 from	
occurring	 in	 the	 first	 place,	 and	 secondly	 at	 secondary	 prevention	 –	 i.e.	
preventing	 the	widening	or	deepening	 of	 an	 emerging	 crisis	 via	 early	warning	
and	early	engagement.		
	
First	 then,	 preventing	 violations	 from	 occurring	 in	 the	 first	 place	 means,	 in	
essence,	 working	 with	 all	 States,	 through	 cooperation	 and	 dialogue,	 to	 build	
national	human	rights	capacity	and	resilience.		
	
It	is	clear	that	the	Council	is	–	in	principle	–	perfectly	placed	to	play	a	central	role	
in	 this	 area,	both	 in	 its	own	regard,	but	also	as	part	of	 the	Secretary-General’s	
wider	 prevention	 agenda,	 and	 the	 ongoing	 reform	 of	 the	 UN’s	 development	
system.		
	
The	graphic	behind	me	 is	 a	 first	 attempt	 to	 fit	 all	 these	different	UN	mandates	
and	actions	together.		
	
The	 key	 to	 fulfilling	 the	 Council’s	 primary	 prevention	 role,	 as	 we	 heard	
yesterday,	is	to	follow-up	on	and	support	the	national	implementation	of	States’	
international	human	rights	obligations	and	commitments.		
	
In	addition	to	the	points	discussed	yesterday,	this	will	require	fresh	thinking	on	
how	 to	 create	 a	 ‘space’	 for	 cooperation	 and	 dialogue	 under	 item	 10,	 wherein	
States	would	be	encouraged	to	voluntarily	provide	information	on	progress	with	
the	 implementation	of	UN	human	rights	recommendations,	but	also	 to	 identify	
implementation	gaps	or	‘resilience	gaps,’	and	then	request	(and	have	a	chance	of	
receiving)	 technical	 assistance	 and	 capacity-building	 support	 to	 help	 address	
those	vulnerabilities.	 In	line	with	GA	resolution	60/251,	 this	process	must	 take	
place	at	the	request	of,	and	in	cooperation	with,	the	country	concerned.		
	
It	will	also	require	a	willingness	to	rethink	investments	in	the	UN	human	rights	
pillar.	 As	 we	 also	 heard	 yesterday,	 developing	 countries	 requesting	 technical	
assistance	from	the	UN	are	often	turned	away	for	lack	of	resources	–	even	though	
millions	 are	 spent	 reacting	 to	 crises	 when	 they	 do	 occur.	 From	 a	 prevention	
perspective,	this	makes	little	sense.			
	



Second,	 regarding	 early	 warning	 and	 early	 engagement;	 the	 Council	 should,	 I	
would	 argue,	 put	 in	 place	 new	 processes	 and	 mechanisms	 premised	 on	
identifying	 and	 responding	 promptly	 to	 emerging	 patterns	 of	 violations,	 on	
encouraging	 cooperation	 and	 dialogue	 with	 the	 concerned	 State	 and	 regional	
organisation,	 and	on	securing	and	building	 trust	 to	prevent	a	worsening	of	 the	
situation.	 Existing	 mechanisms	 and	 processes	 such	 as	 the	 UPR,	 Special	
Procedures,	 special	 sessions,	 and	 commissions	 of	 inquiry	 simply	 cannot	 fulfill	
this	crucial	secondary	prevention	role.					
	
Practically	speaking,	I	would	make	the	following	proposals:		
	

1. It	will	be	important	for	the	Office	of	the	High	Commissioner	to	strengthen	
its	capacity	to	receive	and	rapidly	analyze	early	warning	data	from	across	
the	 UN	 system,	 as	well	 as	 from	 national	 actors	 including	 human	 rights	
defenders	 and	 NGOs.	 The	 goal	 would	 be	 the	 early	 identification	 of	
emerging	patterns	of	violations.		

2. Where	such	patterns	are	identified,	the	High	Commissioner	should	have	a	
clear	 mandate	 to	 bring	 those	 situations	 to	 Council	 Members’	 urgent	
attention	 via	 confidential	 briefings.	 Such	 briefings	 might	 also	 include	
reports	 from	 relevant	 actors	 ‘from	 the	 ground’	 including	NHRIs,	 human	
rights	defenders,	and	UN	Resident	Coordinators.			

3. Council	members	would	then	need	to	decide	whether,	or	not,	they	could	
usefully	contribute	to	the	prevention	of	a	deepening	crisis.	In	making	that	
determination,	they	might	be	guided	by	objective	criteria.		

4. Where	States	conclude	that	they	could	help,	the	Council	might	establish	a	
confidential	 space	 for	 dialogue	 with	 the	 concerned	 country,	 and	
concerned	regional	organizations.		

5. With	 the	 consent	 of	 concerned	 States,	 the	 Council	 may	 also	 decide	 to	
create	and	dispatch	a	 ‘Good	Offices’	missions	to	countries	(e.g.	made	up,	
for	 example,	 of	 members	 of	 the	 Council	 Bureau	 and	 the	 High	
Commissioner)	to	engage	all	relevant	national	stakeholders	and	leverage	
preventative	diplomacy.	Such	missions	would	not	necessarily	have	to	end	
with	a	formal	written	report	to	the	Council	or	a	press	release.		

	
	
Thank	you	Mr.	Chair.		


